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           1. Introduction"

    People's Republic of China (PRC) has a

history of social security pensions for more

than 50 years. The pension system is current-

ly in a transition from an enterprise-based

scheme to a scheme of social pools and in a
transition from fully pay-as-you-go (PAYG)

programs to partially funded ones with indi-

vidual accounts.

   The PRC pension system faces several
challenges, however. Among others, non-
compliance and evasion of the current system

have been widespread, forcing social security

pensions to suffer from current account defi-

cits for the past several years. Expanding

coverage and better implementation are
other challenges. The program design can be

reconsidered to give much greater incentives

to participation, and to manage to solve the

medium-and Iong-term financial problems.
Lacking is accumulation of microdata studies

on PRC pensions. They are indispensable
before any policy options are properly asses-

sed.

   Section 2 of this paper outlines the histor-

ical background of PRC pensions. Section 3
explains current pension provisions. Section 4

presents several indicators of PRC demo-
graphic changes and some basic evidences on

PRC pensions. Section 5 identifies main pen-

sion issues of PRC. Section 6 argues future

policy options. Section 7 talks on challenges

for better implementation. Section 8 gives

concluding remarks.

       2. Historical Backgroundi)

   PRC pensions are in transition from
enterprise protection to social protection.

They are still under reform processes. This

section outlines the development of the PRC

penslon system.

T]l2e 1951 Lagislation

   The social security pension system was
first established in PRC by the 1951 Legisla-

tion. It covered urban employees of State
Owned Enterprises (SOE) and Collectively

Owned Enterprises (COE). Government
employees and those employed in
government-related organizations (schools,
universities research institutions health care

         1Jaffiliations, etc.) were also part of the new

system. However, it excluded the rural peas-

ants.

   The normal retirement age (NRA) was
60 for males with minimum 25 years of cover-

age. Females became eligible at age 50 in
blue-collar occupations or age 55 (white-
collars) after minimum 20 years service.
Employees were able to receive old-age pen-

sion benefits 5 years before the NRA if they

were working in hazardous occupations.
   The replacement rate was typically 50 to

70% depending on the length of covered
years. There were earnings-related benefits
only, with no flat-rate benefits. The contribu-

tion rate for pensions was 3%, which came

only from employers. Contributions were
pooled at the national level by 30%, and the

remaining 70% were pooled at the local level,

which were administered by trade union com-

mittees. The pension program enjoyed a sub-

stantial surplus every year until 1965.

7'Zze Ileriod of Cultural Revolution (1966-
1977)

   The pension system ceased to exist
between 1966 and 1977, since the trade unions,

i. e., the administrative body of pensions,

were abolished. The pension funds were used

for other purposes. All SOEs stopped collect-
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ing money for public purposes. Each enter-

prise was virtually forced to pay pension
benefits to its retirees. The enterprise-based

protection thus started. However, payments
of old-age pension benefits were often pos-

tponed, and many older persons were
compelled to continue working beyond the

NRA.

71P2e 1978 Amendments
   Incentives to early retirement were pro-

vided by the 1978 amendments which shor-
tened the minimum covered period for full
benefits to only 10 years. The amendments
increased the replacement rate, as well.
Those who contributed for 10 years were able

to receive old-age pension benefits at 60% of

standard wages (70% for 15 years of cover-

age and 75% for 20 years and more). Each
child of all state-sector employees was newly

promised a "substitute" job in a state sector,

if they retired. All these induced rapid
increases in pension expenditures.

    The 1978 amendments included the order

which forced each enterprise to bear full
responsibility to pay pension benefits for its

retirees. The enterprise-based social protec-

tion was formally enforced, then.

Etonomic Roomas in Etzrly 1986ls
   Sine early 1980s, the great economic
reform has been going on in PRC, which gave

enterprises more financial autonomy. Compe-

tition among enterprises intensified. SOEs
faced considerable cost disadvantages due to

their social obligations. SOEs, however, con-

fronted great difficulties in downsizing their

workforce. SOE workers strongly resisted
moving to non-SOE sectors, because they lost

all their pension entitlements upon leaving

SOEs. Lack of pension portability became a

major barrier to the SOE restructuring.

7]Vze 1986 Enjiorcements

   Since 1986, the social protection beyond

each enterprise has been enacted. Pooling of

pension contributions within each municipal-

ity started, with the new establishment of

social insurance agencies as an administra-
tive body of pension funds.

   At the same time, employees' contribu-
tions were newly introduced at a rate of 3

m ee
percentage point. The rate of employers'
contributions rose to 15% of pretax wages.
These were all to respond to emerging finan-

cial problems of pensions.

T]Vze 1991 State Council Resolution

   In 1991, it was decided that integration of

local pension programs should be promoted
at the provincial level, and further at a
national level, along with unifying pension

provisions. It was also announced that
employees must share responsibility for
contributing to their own retirement with
their employers and the State.

   The 1991 resolution provided guidelines
of a three-tier system ; the lst-tier basic pen-

sion mandatory for all workers jointly finan-

ced by enterprises, their employees and the

State, the 2nd-tier supplementary pension
financed by employers' contributions, and the

3rd-tier voluntary individual pension.

   Some provinces began experimenting a
different approach without social pooling or

the guaranteed government-backed basic pen-

sion. It was an individually-focused funded

pension contributed by employees and their

employers.
   In 1991 the State Council also decided
that old-age pensions were to be introduced in

rural areas.

7-]Vze 1995 State Council Circular

   In 1995 the State Council announced the
establishment of individual pension accounts.

It also proposed to expand the pension cover-

age to all urban workers regardless of firm

ownership, mainly for collecting more money

to meet the current needs.

   As for local pensions, the State Council

allowed great diversity in choosing the poo-

ling design.

7}evo Mofor Developments dier 1995
   In 1996 and 1997, the massive Iay-off of

workers occurred. Laid-off workers were
seriously concerned that a cut of ties with

their original employers would lose their
earned pension entitlements. Building pension

portability between SOEs and non-SOEs thus

became urgent.
   Meanwhile, social security pensions
began to face serious financial crisis, and
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their current account turned into

from 1998.

Pension

a deficit

Reform

Zlhe 1997 I!slablishment of a Alkiw S,stem

   In 1997, the State Council decided that
the level of pension pooling is to be elevated

to province and that benefit formula, contri-

bution rates and eligibility requirements for

social security pensions are all to be unified

within each province.

   The State Council promoted a shift to
the three-tier pension system;the lst-tier
was a mandatory defined benefit (DB) pen-
sion for redistribution the 2nd-tier was a
                   '
mandatory defined contribution (DC) pen-
sion for each worker, and the 3rd-tier was a

voluntary occupational or individual pension.

   In 1999, the State Council requested to

speed up the expanding coverage to
employees of non-state enterprises and
migrant workers.

2001/20(]2 IExPen'ments in Liaoning Prov-
ince

   An experiment was undertaken in Liaon-
ing in 2001 and 2002 to create real individual

accounts in the 2nd-tier pension. Municipal-

ities were supposed to separate the individual

accounts from the rest of the pension system

with full funding of 8 percentage points of

contributions from employees.

   At the same time, the basic benefits were

to be increased from 20% to 30% of provin-

cial average wages with coverage of 15 years

or more. The aim of this increase was to
encourage employees' contributions.

   The experiment also included creation of

the guaranteed minimum pension and promo-
tion of expanding 3rd-tier supplementary
pensions. To encourage set-up of voluntary

occupational pensions, contributions from
employers were to be tax-deducible up to 4%

of total pre-tax wages.

         3. Current Provisions

A AJew Benoft Structztre

   According to the 1997 provisions, manda-

tory pension benefits of PRC are of the two-

tier structure. The lst-tier is a pay-as-you-go

(PAYG) DB plan with flat-rate basic benefits

guaranteeing a replacement rate of 20% of
the average regional wages at retirement to
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those retirees with the minimum 15-year

coverage.
   The 2nd-tier pension is envisaged to be a

funded DC plan with the individual accounts.

Monthly pension benefits for those retired at

age 55 will be the account balance at retire-

ment divided by 120.

   The replacement rate of the lst-and 2nd-

tier benefits combined is expected to be 58.5

% for typical average-wage earners with 35

years of coverage.

Gromp Catago7y for the Thransition ]Reriod

   People are classified into three groups :

The first group, called "old men," is those

who retired prior to 1997. The second group,
labeled "transitional men (or middle men),"

refers to workers who joined firms before
1997 and had not retired by that year. They

are current workers. The third group, called

"new men," is those who joined firms after
1997.

Benoft thyments for Eizch Catago71y

   O!d men are assured to receive previous
pension benefits, which are financed by the

social pool. Transitional men will receive
three pension benefits ; a basic benefit from

the social pool, a benefit from the individual

accounts, and a transitional benefit from the

social pool, depending on the length of cov-

ered years prior to 1997. New rnen will
receive a lst-tier basic pension benefit from

the social pool and a 2nd-tier pension benefit

from the individual accounts.

Eligibilily Conditions for Old-age Ple?nsions

   Workers can receive old-age pensions
after contributing for minimum 15 years or

more. The NRA remains unchanged as given
by the 1951 Iegislation.

   For those who are totally disabled, early

retirement is permitted from age 45 for
women and from age 50 for men with mini-
mum 10-year coverage. Lump sum retirement
benefits are paid to those workers with less

than 15 years of the contributed period.

Contn'butions

   The lst-tier social pool would be finan-

ced on a PAYG basis by a payroll tax of 13%

from employers. The 2nd-tier individual
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accounts would be funded by a payroll tax of

11% which would come from contributions
from employers (7%) and from their
employees (4%). In total, mandatory rate of

pension contributions would be 24 percentage

polnts.

   The contributory wages are between 60
% and 300% of average local wages.

   The employer/employee split of contri-

butions in the 2nd-tier individual accounts

was recently changed. The rate of contribu-

tions from employees was to rise every 2
years by 1% until it reaches 8%. There was
to be an offsetting reduction in the contribu-

tion rate for employers every 2 years by 1%

until it reaches 3%. In total, the contribution

rate of 11% for the 2nd-tier pensions is to be

maintained.

State Subsidy

   In 1997 the Ministry of Finance (MOF)

began to transfer money from general reve-
nue to make up for a deficit in social security

pensions. MOF continued transferring money
to pension accounts thereafter and the fiscal

subsidy was over 40 billion yuan in 2001.
State subsidies were equivalent to 17% of
aggregate pension benefits in 2000.

    The state subsidies were heavily trans-

ferred to provinces which had the relatively

high share of retired SOE workers. For
example, Liaoning and Heilongjiang com-
bined received 26% of total state subsidies in

1999.

Vtiriations

   Explanations given above are just gen-
eral guidelines shown by the central govern-

ment (the Ministry of Labor and Social
Security, MOLSS). Local governments spec-
ify actual respective provisions following

these guidelines. Pension provisions vary
very much in practice among local govern-

ments.
   Take the contribution rate for example.
Shenzhen has currently the lowest extreme of

13%, while Xingjian Production & Construc-

tion Corporation has the highest extreme of

49.39%. The contribution rate in Jinan is 29

%, Liaoning 26.55%, and Heilongjiang 25.12

%･
   69% of the total population of PRC is

M eq
currently living in rural areas. They have no

mandatory pension schemes. Rural peasants
have an alternative pension, which was laun-

ched in 1991. The core is a voluntary individ-

ual DC plan which is applied to people from
age 12 to 50 at one of 9 levels of contributions

between 4 and 20 yuan per month. Its NRA is

60. Currently 62 million people are contribut-

ing, while 1 million people are receiving pen-

sions. The account balance was near 20 bil-

lion yuan in 2001. Its coverage is still very

low, standing at about 1%. Its benefit level is

very low, too, at 50 yuan or less per month

per pensioner. Basically it has no financial

support from the State.

    Civil servants and employers of state
organizations/institutions have a special pro-

gram of generous benefits with no individual

contributions. Their replacement rate is set

to equal 88% if their length of service years is

35 or more. The special program covered 30
million persons with aggregate pension bene-

fits at O.44% of GDP in 1999.

    Pension provisions experienced signifi-

cant changes during the past 10 years. Fur-

ther changes are probable in the future.

4. Main Indicators on Changing Demogra-
         phy and PRC Pensions

4. 1 Demography and Overall Pictures on
     PRC Pensions
    First, the coverage of social security
pensions extended to about 50% of total
urban employees in 2000. Covered workers
have been increasing in number, accounting
for 8.2% of the total population by 2000. 0n

the other hand, pension recipients were stead-

ily increasing in number, too, reaching about

23.5% of the total elderly population (age 60

and over) , and 2.5% of the total population in

2000. In the same year, the system depen-
dency ratio as defined by contributors per

recipient was around 3.3.

    Second, pension benefits have been
increasing and they were equivalent to equal

2.4% of GDP in 1999. The replacement rate of

social security pensions was relatively high ;

the level of average pension benefits was 76%

of average SOE wages in 1999. This was
equivalent to 99% of GDP per capita of that

 year. Contributions to social security pen-

sions were recently becorning fairly burden-
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some ; the average amount of contributions
were 24% of average SOE wages in 1999.

    Third, beginning in 2001, PRC is exper-

iencing a very rapid aging of the population.

The elderly of age 65 and over was just 7.0%

of the total population in 2001, but it is esti-

mated that the proportion will rise to around

20% in 40 years. Such speed of aging will be

as high as that of Japan. The speed of aging

may be a little higher in Hong Kong, Republic

of Korea and Singapore, however. The old
age dependency ratio (the population of age

65+over the population of age 20 to 64)
varied considerably by provinces, ranging
from 19% in Shanghai to 6.7% in Ningxia in
1999.

   Fourth, the total fertility rate was higher

than 5 in 1960s, declining sharply thereafter

down to around 2.5 in early 1980s, mainly due

to the one-child policy. The current total
fertility rate is about 1.9. It is estimated that

the total fertility rate will remain little chan-

ged for the next 25 years, and then will rise to

2.1.

   Fifth, life expectancy at birth has been

increasing and is expected to continue to
increase further in the future. It is currently

about 70 years for males and nearly 74 years

for fernales.

Reform

4. 2 Some evidences on Pensions
linrly Retirement

   It is often said that early retirement has
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been predominant in PRC for the past 20
years. The normal pensionable age (NRA) is

60 for males and 50 (and 55) for females.

They were able to receive disability pension

benefits and/or industry injury benefits
before the NRA, if they met the requirements

of either benefit. Also, there were special

rules allowing those in hazardous occupa-
tions to receive old-age benefits 5 years
before the NRA. Figures 1 and 2 show how
much early retirement was taking place in
20002). For males, pensioners became a maj or-

ity by age 57, and only one-third of them
continued to be actively working at age 59.

For females, around 40% of them stopped
working by age 49. These evidences imply
that there might be great incentives to early

retirement and/or massive abuses of disabil-

ity pensions before the NRA in PRC.

Replacement Rate
     In this paper, we define the replace-
ment rate (RR) as follows.

     RR= (pension benefits for those of age

           60-64)/(wages for those of age
           50-54); for males
     RR= (pension benefits for those of age

           55-59)/(wages for those of age
           40-44); for females

   Figure 3 shows that the replacement rate

was fairly high in 2000. The rate was around

1OO%

Figure 1. Early Retirement for Male Workers in 2000
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Early Retirement for Female Workers in 2000
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75% to 80% in terms of mean values. It was

near 100% when each median value was
taken into account. It was more than 100%
when each modal value was compared3). Thus

there would be great incentives to early
retirement, since the living standard might

remain little changed after retirement for the

middle-and low-wage earners.

Sbevings and Moneta?y Asset Hbidings

   Through the high-speed growth period of

the economy, people of PRC will accumulate

their private asset holdings, which may
enable them to rely less and less on social

security pensions after retirement.

   The point here is not only the magnitude
of asset holdings and the speed of its accumu-

                         Figure 3.
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lation but also the spread of asset accumula-

tion among the entire population. If asset

accumulation is so common among the vast
majority of people, the future picture of
social security pensions can be easily drawn.

In the future, social security pensions can be

replaced by private initiatives. Is privatiza-

tion of social security pensions a good idea in

PRC?
   Before making a definite answer to this
question, several points should be clarified.

Among others, the spread of asset accumula-

tlon matters.

   The followings are some evidences
obtained from the 1995 .Pkemily income and
1ixPenditure Shrrvay of PRC`). Figure 4 gives

distribution of monetary asset holdings in
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RR=Benefits(age of 55-59)/Wages(age of 40-44)for females.
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         Pension Reform of PRC

Figure 4. Distribution of Monetary Asset Holdings

     for the Elderly(Age of 55+)in 1995
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Figure 5. Distribution of Wealth/Income Ratio in 1995
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1995 for households with household heads of

age 55 and over. A majority of PRC elderly
households were still small savers and those

enioying considerable amounts of monetary
asset holdings, say, two times as large as

household annual income remained minor at
about 5.4% of the total urban households in

1995 (see Figure 5). Small savers will be

quite persistent, as is the case in the US and

Japan where their economies are much more
developed (see Takayama-Kitamura, 1994
and Attanasio, 1994).

   The above evidence implies that even in
the future, a majority of people in PRC would

be obliged to rely heavily on social security

pensions after retirement.
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           5. Major Issues

   This section identifies major issues of

PRC pensions. There are four main prob-
lems ; financing (deficit financing and fund-

ing problems of the 2nd-tier program), gov-

ernance/implementation, program design,
and coverage.

5.1 Deficit Financing
   The PRC social security pensions are
suffering from a current account deficit.
Their long-term financial positions would
worsen if current provisions remain un-
changed. It is estimated that the rate of
contributions will have to be nearly doubled
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by 2040. Hikes in contributions will inevitably

harm the PRC economy, while making the
incentive-compatible questions more acute.

   Several measures have been proposed to
address the financing issues of PRC pensions.

increased General Revenue

   Many people in PRC argue that the cen-
tral government should bear the Iion's share

of costs required to make up for the pension

deficits. Increased transfers from general

revenue should come from government asset
sales (sales of SOEs' assets), issuing recogni-

tion bonds and sales of the lottery (see Sun-

Maxwell, 2001; James, 2001 and Zhao-Xu,
2002 for examples).

   Central government, however, has been
suffering from persistent deficits since 1979.

Central government will be forced to make

money transfers from general revenue if
pension deficits start to produce critical un-

rest in the social and political scene. How-

ever, it seems quite unlikely for the central

government to actively incur increased costs

of pensions. As Zhao-Xu (2002) mentions,
most SOEs are owned by sub-national govern-

ments which do not have the power to issue

debt. The central government has the power
to issue debt, but fiscal resources are mostly

controlled by local governments. Therefore,

the central government is most likely to
consider the local governments as the first to

make up for pension deficits simply by
increasing contributions or by raising taxes.

incxeczsed Contn'butions

   At the first sight, the contribution rate

for PRC social security pensions looks con-
siderably high. The high rate of contributions

is mainly due to relatively low coverage of

employees, relatively low compliance with
contribution obligations, and relatively high

dependency ratio. There is another decisive

factor ; relatively low coverage of wages as a

pension contribution base. Sun-Maxwell
(2001) demonstrated that there are several

components of grey income and bonuses
which are excluded from the reported wages.

   Overall, non-reported wages were around
50% of the reported wages in 1994. If this is

the case today, the contribution rate of 24

percentage point for reported wages is equiv-

M za
alent to 16 percentage point for full wages.

The latter rate can be regarded as moderate

by international standards.

    Full reporting of wages should have a
substantial positive net impact on the pension

revenues, turning the lst-tier social pool

account into a surplus, if the contribution

rate remains unchanged at 24 percentage
point. This virtually means a significant
increase in contributions, however, providing

further disincentives to participation and to

compliance with contribution obligations.
There can be an incentive to full reporting of

wages, such as allowing full deduction of
wages in corporate income tax and permit-
ting full deduction of contributions in per-

sonal tax. It remains an open question, how-

ever, how strong these deductions operate as

an incentive to full reporting of wages in

PRC.

Fbell Flatnding of the 2nd-tier Contn'butions

   Lower compliance with contribution obli-

gations is partly due to a lower rate of return

administratively set to the 2nd-tier contribu-

tions. With a higher rate of return from
investment, say, as high as the growth rate of

the PRC economy, full funding would be
realized in the 2nd-tier pensions (see Sun-

Maxwell, 2001 and Zhao-Xu, 2002).

Reductions in Benofts

   There are some measures to reduce
social security pension benefits. Among
others, reducing the replacement rate to 60%,

increasing the normal retirement age to 65, a

shift to CPI-indexation only and extending

the minimum covered years are very popular

(see Sun-Maxwell, 2001; James, 2001;
Whiteford, 2001 ; Dorfman-Sin, 2001).

   Outsiders are rather titanic in addressing

a benefits-cut, but PRC domestic experts
seem to be much more careful in recommend-
ing reductions in pension benefits, as far as

the short-term reform is concerned.

   Furthermore, as long as the existing DB

plan is maintained, PRC Government will
certainly face great political difficulties in

reducing pension benefits. This is quite com-

mon all over the world.

5.2 Funding Problems of the 2nd-tier
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    Program
   The 2nd-tier individual accounts were
envisioned to be fully funded. They are purely

notional, however, in reality. They contain no

funds, and the money that should have been
placed in the individual accounts has all been

redirected to the lst-tier social pool account.

Consequently the 2nd-tier individual accounts

turn out to be an "empty box"-a mere entitled

accounting book.

   The empty individual account problem
arises from current annual funding shortfalls

and from mismanagement of transition costs

associated with the switch from PAYG- to
funded-programs.

   Most PRC pension experts take this
problem very seriously. There can be another

way to look at it, if we broaden our perspec-

tives on the basic program design including
notional defined contribution (NDC) plans.

Further discussions will be provided later in

section 6. 4.

   The 2nd-tier program has another prob-
lem'the administered rate of return from
   '
investment is set to equal the 3-month time

deposit rate (1.98% in nominal terms in
1999) . The low rate of return greatly discour-

ages program participation. The lower rate
of return administratively set by the govern-

ment virtually involves a "hidden" tax on the

accumulated pension assets.

   Greater incentives will be placed if the

administered rate of return from investment

is set to equal the opportunity cost of the
capital.

   The ten-year life expectancy assumption
is problematic, as well. A shift to pensions on

an actuarially fair basis is required.

   Development of the domestic financial
market is a challenge, too.

Reform of PRC

    social security

5. 3 Implementation Issues

   PRC has nearly 20 years experiences of
municipal pooling in financing pensions. Poo-

ling has been considered to shift responsibil-

ity away from each enterprise to a much
broader unit, and provide a level playing field

with similar social security costs, facilitating

worker mobility within each municipality.

   The reality is different, however. Many

municipalities had not acquired enough
advanced skills or capacity to administer the
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              system. Enterprises often
continued to keep most of the records, deter-

mining on their own the level of pensions and

eligibility for normal and early retirement,

and deliver the benefits if they had the
money. Only the net difference between con-

tributions owed and pensions paid would be
sent to the municipal office. As James (2001)

argues, this separation of administrative con-

trol from financing obligations induced moral

hazard and compliance problems. Since some-

one else was ultimately responsible for pay-

ing pensions, enterprises were able to act for

their own benefit, which induced underreport-

ing of wages and the number of workers,
massive use of early retirement privileges,

and sending false report of longer service
years for their retirees. Consequently, munici-

pal pooling existed on paper but it was very

limited in practice5), compliance fell dramati-

cally, and costs grew much faster than reve-

nues. Major problems here are weak enforce-

ment capability of the government over
enterprises and the lack of incentives for

enterprises and their employees to partici-
pate honestly in the system (Chen, 2005).

   Pooling was scheduled to scale up from
municipalities to local governments, and then

to a provincial level. Each municipality and

local government had an incentive to keep
the pension fund within its respective area,

since the pension fund was one of the impor-

tant resources of investment for them.
Removing control rights of the pension pools

from municipalities and local governments
discouraged them to collect pension contribu-

tions from enterprises. As Zhao-Xu (2002)

points out, there would be no incentive for a

municipality or a local government to gener-

ate a surplus, nor to keep the deficit down.

The consolidation of pension pools built in a

cross-subsidization, which hindered proper
enforcement of pension provisions.

   The Liaoning experiments include sev-
eral measures which aim at implementation
and greater incentives to program participa-

tion. However, increases in contributions to

the social pool together with reductions in

contributions to the 2nd-tier pension may
work as an increasing disincentive to partici-

pation, however (Zhao-Xu, 2002).

   The widespread non-compliance and eva-



  298 Eession of the existing system are mainly an
outcome of strong disincentives placed in the

current provisions. For non-SOE groups, the

entry barriers are so high ; a heavy payroll

tax for employers. For employees, they are
forced to receive a lower rate of return from

the 2nd-tier investment. Furthermore, smal-

ler tax deductions of wages are only permit-

ted in corporate income tax, up to 800 yuan
(960 yuan in large cities) per employee per

month. The rule of minimum 15 years cov-
ered induces early retirement instead of lay-

off.

   Yet, there virtually is no penalty against

underreporting or delaying of pension contri-

butions/benefits.

5.4 System Design
   Currently, PRC has a 2-tier mandatory
pension system. The lst-tier is a PAYG DB
plan. The 2nd-tier is envisioned to be a funded

DC plan. It virtually had no funded pension

assets, becoming a mere notional accounting

tool at the outset. In practice, it is not a

funded scheme but a PAYG one. Further-
more, the rate of return is fixed adminis-
tratively and thereby the amount of pension

assets at retirement will be automatically
fixed, as well, with the growth rate of stan-

dard wages provided. The level of the 2nd-
tier monthly benefit will be accordingly fixed

by the benefit formula. That is, the current

2nd-tier can be regarded as a special DB
plan6>. In short, the current 2nd-tier of PRC

pensions seems indifferent to a `fPA YG DB"

plan.

    The system is in a transition from fully

PAYG- to partially funded-programs while
the effective DB nature remaining un-
changed.

    There have been many discussions on
difficulties in maintaining DB pension plans

under the population aging. Switching to a

funded system within DB plans would prob-
ably turn out in vain. The problem of transi-

tion costs could seldom be overcome.

    The alternative might be a switch to a
DC plan. A notional DC plan can escape from

twice burdens in the transition period, while

encouraging people to participate in the pen-

sion system. Further discussions will be made

in the following Section.

5ff ve

5.5 ExpandingCoverage
    The coverage of social security pensions

needs to be expanded more among the urban

employees and immigrant workers'). The
greater incentives to participation are the

most significant tool inducing wider cover-
age8).

    The self-employed and rural peasants
will be the most difficult group for the social

insurance system to cover. Full reporting of

income is a must for their inclusion. If a DC

plan is implemented for them with strong tax

advantages, it can play some role in securing

their old-age income.

        6. Future Policy Options

6.1 Pension Debate
    The 1997 PRC pension provisions on the

basic program design seem to be a partial
application of the World Bank (1994). Few

doubts on the current design of the basic
pension structures have been heard yet from

PRC domestic pension experts, but hot
debates have been going on around the world

on whether or not the proposal of the World

Bank (1994) is really advisable. The debate

started with critical comments by Beattie-
McGillivray (1995) , followed by the rejoinder

by James (1996). The pension debate was
further intensified by discussions from
increasing participants. Among others, Ar-
nold and others (1998), Barr (2002), Brooks

 (2000), Brown (1997), Campbell-Feldstein
 (2001), Diamond and others (1996), Feldstein

 (1996, 1998), Feldstein-Liebman (2002), Fultz

 (2002), Geanakopolos-Mitchell-Zeldes (1998) ,

Gill-Packard-Yermo (2004), Gruber-Wise
 (1998), Heller (1998, 2003), Holzmann
 (2000), Holzmann-Palmer (2005), Hoskins
and others (2001), ILO (2000, 2001), McGil-

livray (2000), Myers (1996), OECD (1998),

Queisser (2000), Shoven (2001), Takayama
 (2003, 2005a, 2005b), Thompson (1998), were

main contributions.

    Meanwhile, a new paradigm shift to a
notional defined benefit (NDC) plan was
implemented in Sweden in 1990s (see K6nber-

g, 2002 and Palmer, 2001). The NDC
approach was not considered at all in World

 Bank (1994). James (1996) confirmed some
merits of the NDC program. Italy, Poland,
Latvia, and Kyrgyzstan followed the basic
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elements of the Swedish-type NDC approach.

Currently the NDC plan seems to be of grow-

ing concern for pension experts all over the

world.

    In 1999, the World Bank held a confer-
ence to reconsider its proposal (World Bank,
1994) made 5 years ago, publishing its confer-

ence report in 2001 (Holzmann-Stiglitz,
2001). It includes critical comments by J.

Stiglitz, who pointed out the 10 myths of
social security systems (Orszag-Stiglitz,
2001). In 2005, the World Bank published a

new position paper on social security pension

reform (Holzmann-Hinz, 2005). Its basic con-

text is slightly different from that of the

World Bank (1994).

6.2 NewConsensus
   Through hot debates on pensions for the

past 10 years, a new consensus on several
points recently appeared. Among others, the

following 3 points seem quite important.

hallaay of Composition

   Proponents of more prefunding in social

security pensions assume that the market
rate of return from investment will be much

higher than the internal rate of return
obtained in a PAYG pension system when
population aging proceeds. How can we
expect a higher rate of return from invest-

ment if we create hundreds of billions of new

gross national savings and investable funds ?

Realized real retirement income will be lower

than expected. The point is confusion
between what is true on a microeconomic
basis and what is true on a macroeconomic
basis. What is going to be consumed, be it a

product that you can get a physical hold of or

services, these products cannot be stockpiled.

They have to be provided at the time of
consumption. As an aging process proceeds,
selling prices of accumulated pension assets

will go down in real terms. PAYG and funded

schemes, which are both simply ways of
dividing output between workers and pen-
sioners, should not fare very differently in the

face of demographic change (Barr, 2002).
Namely prefunding does not overcome the
impact of the impending demographic shifts.
No pension plan, private or public, prefunded

or PAYG, is demographically immune. The
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real security behind any pension plan is a

healthy economy. Wealth cannot be transfer-
red until it is created.

   The crucial variable is output. Does
prefunding social security increase gross
national savings ? No clear conclusion has yet

been reached.

E27uivalence Pmposition

   A shift from PAYG- to funded-plans
involves a so-called "twice-burden" problem

in the transition period. If the market rate of

return from investment is higher than the
internal rate or return in PAYG programs,
the net rate of return from investment which

takes transition costs into account will virtu-

ally be indifferent from the PAYG's internal

rate of return (Geanapokopolos-Mitchell-
Zeldes, 1998). The game is a zero net sum,

whether it is PAYG or funded.

incentives and Governance

   The prospects of funded pension plans
depend crucially on whether a well-developed

domestic financial market is available,
whether a reliable banking system is im-
plemented, whether well-organized regulat-

ing and monitoring institutions against
investment risks are established, and how
administrative costs are minimized. Trans-
parency is a base for active participation and

effective communication. Overall, great
incentives to prefunding should be there and

at the same time well-governance and imple-
mentation issues are to be cleared. It is rather

difficult for developing countries to fully

meet such requirements.

6.3 Shift to NDC PIans
   For most of the countries, there is grow-

ing distrust against governments or political

commitments. An incentive-compatibility
problem is arising, especially among younger

populations. Switching to NDC plans tackles

this problem. It will be demonstrated to the

public that everybody will get a pension
equivalent to his/her own contribution pay-

ments. "Every penny counts" was the sel-
ling phase in Sweden when the NDC plan was
advocated in the early 1990s (see K6nberg,
2002).

   There are other advantages in NDC



  300 ff zaplans (see Holzmann-Palmer, 2005). First,
the NDC plan prevents political risks, as well.

As Cichon (1999) pointed out, it can be used

both to reduce the average pension benefits

without being seen as unfair and to increase

the de facto retirement age by penalizing
early retirement through lower benefits. A

reduction in pension benefits would be regar-

ded as a natural outcome from changing
demographic and economic circumstances.
Necessary adjustments at the benefit side can

be made automatically without any time
lag9). Ruling parties and government officials

will no longer be blamed for reduced benefits.

    Second, the NDC plan can completely
avoid the twice-burden problem, which any

government shifting from a PAYG- to a
funded-system needs to overcome during the

transition period. Switching to the NDC plan

will be done while maintaining the current

PAYG financing.
    Third, as James (1996) observed, unfund-

ed DC schemes can make transparent the
relationship between contributions and bene-

fits, thereby deterring evasion and other dis-

tortionary behavior. This can also eliminate

undesirable redistribution within the same
cohort or individuals.

6.4 Increased Policy Alternatives

   World Bank (1994) seems to be an
important benchmark for PRC government
to embrace the current pension provisions.

There have been so many pros and cons
against World Bank (1994) and the latest
position of the World Bank (Holzmann-Hinz,

2005) will be more or less different from the

old model prescribed in World Bank (1994).

Today PRC has more diversified alternatives

including the latest Swedish NDC model in
designing the basic framework of her pension

program.
    PRC faces a dilemma that too many
targets are sought to be achieved through a

virtually single policy instrument of pensions.

This contradicts the standard theory of pol-

icy assignment, which suggests that each
policy objective can be best attained only if it

is matched with each different policy instru-

ment of comparative advantage. A diver-
sified multi-tier system is thus most prefer-

able.

M ee
    The legacy pension problem is equivalent

to sunk costs in the economic perspective. It

should be separately handled from building

an incentive-compatible pension system. The

NDC is preferable to introduce incentive-
compatible pensions without any consider-
able transition costs (see Takayama, 2005a,

for the Japanese case)ie).

    PRC can give much greater incentives to
program-participation, if the notional rate of

return in the NDC system is set to equal the

growth rate of the PRC economy.
    The element of social adequacy can be
incorporated at the top of NDC earnings-
related pensions, as a guaranteed pension,
financed by other sources than payroll tax.

    Needless to say, the current PAYG pen-

sion system of PRC is not sustainable, and

more prefunding, mandatory or voluntary,
with private initiatives is absolutely recom-

mended. There should be great incentives
including tax advantages. Improved invest-

ment performances would be sure to encour-
age private initiatives for attaining higher

income after retirement.

 7. Challenges for Better Implementation

    Among PRC pension experts, the govern-

ance and implementation of social security

schemes seem to be receiving increasing
attention. No matter how well a social secu-

rity system may be designed, the system will

fail unless participants comply with their

contribution obligations. The system has to

be incentive-compatible;the participants'
 contributions should be adequately rewarded.

 The internal rate of return should be as high

 as the growth rate of the PRC economy.
    At the same time, the statutory author-

 ities must have the power for effective
 enforcement. They need the right to inspect
 employer records and access to other infor-

 mation such as employers' bank statements,
 income tax returns, etc. and the right to
 assess and collect contributions due and un-

 paid and to assess enforceable penalties with

 social security debts having priority over
 other creditors, the possibility of attachment

 of employers' assets, etc. (see Hoskins, 2001).

    Full reporting of wages by employers,
 full compliance with contribution obligations

 by participants, accurate record keeping at
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independent authorities, correct and timely

payment of pension benefits, and disclosure

of information:all these are the base for

well-governance and neat implementation
(see Asher-Newman, 2001).

          8. Concluding Remarks

    This paper tried to identify main pension

issues of PRC after touching on the historical

background and explaining current provi-
sions along with showing some basic indica-

tors of PRC pensions. Incentives, govern-
ance/implementation and system design are

of our main concern. PRC still faces big
challenges in these respects.

    It is also demonstrated that the current

2nd-tier pension of PRC can be regarded as a

special DB Plan on a PA YG basis, which is

originally envisaged as a funded DC plan.

The administratively set low rate of return

from investment to the 2nd-tier incurs a "hid-

den" tax on the pension assets, as well.

    Microdata analyses on PRC pensions are
badly lacking. Without accumulation of mi-
crodata studies, it seems rather difficult for a

person to precisely access policy options and

make policy recommendations.
    The prospects of PRC pensions in the
future will not be so gloomy, however. It is

output growth of the country's economy that

is most important for social security pen-
sions. PRC is fortunate since her high-speed

economic growth can continue for the next,
say, 20 yearsi'). If parts of the dividend from

economic growth are properly transferred to

the elderly population of PRC, the pension

problems will sooner or later become rather
  .mmor.
       (The Institute of Economic Research,
                  Hitotsubashi University)

Notes:
  * This is a revi sed version of my paper present-

ed at the 5th ADBI anniversary conference on
Challenges and New Agenda for PRC, held at
Tokyo, 5-6 December 2002. The author is greatly

indebted by the thoughtful comments and helpful

advices by Professors Mukul Asher and Yaohui
Zhao, Dr. Masaru Yoshitomi (former Dean of the
ADBI), and other participants of the conference.

The cornments and advices from Professor Yukihi-

ko Kiyokawa and other participants in the seminar

held at the Institute of Economic Research, Hitot-

subashi University in June 2005 are also appreciat-
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ed. The author is very much grateful to Professor

Ding Yuanzhu (Peking University and Academy of

Macroeconomic Research, State Development PIan-
ning Commission, PRC) for his excellent advices

and research cooperation. Special thanks are due to

Ms. He Lixin for her research assistance.

  This paper is part of the academic Project on
Intergenerational Equity (PIE : The grant number

17203020) and the 21st Century Center of Excel-

lence Project on Normative Evaluation and Social

Choice of Contemporary Economic Systems (COE/
RES:I09), both funded by Japan's Ministry of
Education.
  1) This section is heavily based on Chen (2001),

Ding (2e02), Whiteford (2001) and Zhao-Xu (2002).

  2) The data is from The 2000 Survey of Workers

and Pensioners in 42 Major Cities of PRC, conduct-

ed by the MOLSS in June-August 2001. It has a
sample of 8.55 million worker- and 3.31 million
pensioner-observations. The data set is too huge
and as the first step, we began with the data from

City Wuhan, Capital of Hubei Province located
along River Chang Jiang (Yangtze River). It has
observations of 1.06 million workers and O.44 mil-

lion pensioners. Figure 3 in this paper is also given

with the data above.

  3) It should be remembered, however that the
denominator of the replacement rate (wages)is the

reported wages only, excluding grey income and
bonuses which amount to around 50% of the report-

ed wages on average.
  4) The 1995 Family Income and Expenditure
Survey, which is used in this paper, was conducted

by the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences. It was

containing a sample of 6,931 household observa-
tions. It includes Beijing, provinces of Guangdong,

Jiangsu, Liaoning, Sichuan and so on.

  5) Zhao-Xu (2002) points out that by 2000, com-

plete pooling at the provincial level was achieved

only in 5 provinces, 17 provinces maintained a
quasi-provincial pooling system with each munici-

pality contributing a share of their revenue or
surplus to provincial relief funds, and 8 provinces

had no provincial pooling at all,

  6) Asher (2002) asserted that the old-age pension

system in the Singapore's Central Provident Fund
virtually works as a notional DB plan. The points

seem basically similar to statements given in the

body of this paper. The current 2-nd tier program of

PRC pensions can be regarded as a US-type "cash

balance plan".

  7) Pension arrangements fer migrant workers
have been provided through the international agree-

ment among EU member countries. Japan has such

an agreement with Germany, the UK, the US and
other countries.

  8) Pensions can be available not only for
employees but also for non-employees, if they are

financed by general revenue or a consumption-
based tax. They are called "universal" pensions.

Japan has a revenue-sharing scheme between the



302 ma esemployee program and the non-employee one for
pensions. The scheme has been justified for the past

15 years, since the majority of current pensioners

for the non-employee program are the parents of

current employees in the employee pension pro-
gram, There happened a rapid change in the indus-

try structure under the period of high-speed eco-

nomic growth in Japan.
  9) See Settergren (2001) for the Swedish auto-
matic balance mechanism. Diamond (2000) is care-

ful in saying that the NDC Ioads too much of the

response to changing socio-economic circumstances

onto benefit cuts.

  10) Japan faces a similar legacy debt problem,

although her historical background is quite differ-

ent from PRC (see Takayama, 2005a) . Williamson-

Zheng (2003) and Zheng (2004) argue the NDC for

the PRC case.
  11) Japan's social security pensions will be much

serious in this respect. The total number of her
population will soon begin to decline sharply and

the long-term prospects of her econorny would be
unlikely to be bright (see Takayama, 20e3, 2005a).
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